

Evaluation plan: Sistema Scotland's Big Noise programmes in Raploch, Stirling and in Govanhill, Glasgow



Chris Harkins Senior Public Health Research Specialist June 2014



Picture credit: Marc Marnie.

Chris Harkins Senior Public Health Research Specialist Glasgow Centre for Population Health 1st Floor, House 6 94 Elmbank Street Glasgow G2 4NE UK

Email: Chris.Harkins@drs.glasgow.gov.uk

This plan should be cited as:

Harkins C. Evaluating Sistema Scotland. Glasgow: GCPH; 2014.

Contents

Executive summary	4
Introduction	8
Sistema Scotland	8
The Glasgow Centre for Population Health	9
Overview of important contextual evidence	10
The shared challenge of Scotland's health inequalities	. 10
The socio-behavioural determinants of modern disease	. 11
The pivotal importance of the early years	. 12
'Measurement' of the arts	. 13
The arts, cultural participation, health and wellbeing	. 14
'Arts and smarts' – the impact of the arts on educational performance during	
the school years	
Community-based arts programmes and inequalities	. 18
Making sense of the evidence at this stage	. 20
Evaluation framework	22
Evaluation vision	. 22
Evaluation ethos	. 22
Evaluation aims	. 23
Methodological principles	. 26
Longitudinal	. 26
Mixed methods	. 27
Control design	. 28
Economic component	. 28
The role of the GCPH	. 29
Additional evaluation partners	
The role of the evaluation advisory group	. 30
The role of the Raploch young persons' evaluation advisory group	. 30
The first evaluation outputs by March 2015	31
Concluding remarks	
References	34
Appendix A. Research Questions	43
Appendix B. Proposed quantitative, linked, routine data set for long-term tracking	
of individual programme participants	46
Appendix C. Economic evaluation of Sistema Scotland	
Appendix D. Sistema Scotland Evaluation Advisory Group membership	51

Executive summary

Sistema Scotland is on a mission to transform lives through music. Through its 'Big Noise' programme Sistema Scotland believes that children from disadvantaged backgrounds can gain significant social benefits by playing in a symphony orchestra. The Glasgow Centre for Population Health (GCPH) operates within a research and evaluation sphere but has a similar transformative ethos and role to Sistema. The GCPH is a resource to generate insights, evidence and innovation and to provide leadership for action to improve health and tackle inequality. The GCPH is now working with Sistema Scotland and is leading the evaluation of the Big Noise programme in Raploch, Stirling and in Govanhill, Glasgow. The Big Noise Raploch has been established for six years and provides a variety of music-teaching formats and wider opportunities for pre-school and all school-age children and young people. The Big Noise Govanhill has been operational for one year and currently delivers music lessons during school time and after school for children in Primary 1 to Primary 3 (ages 5-7). The first part of the evaluation will conclude by March 2015 but, as this plan will make clear, a much longer timescale is required to truly assess the range of impacts and outcomes of the Big Noise programmes.

In keeping with the highest quality research in this field, this evaluation is approached and planned over the life-course of the children currently participating in the Big Noise programmes. It is also important that the evaluation gains insight into Sistema's ethos and ways of working. The evaluation will consider how the Big Noise programme has engaged so successfully with the Raploch community over the past five years and how this reach and uptake is approached within such a transient and diverse urban community as Govanhill.

The evaluation aims are to:

1. Assess, over the long-term, the outcomes of the Big Noise programmes in Raploch and Govanhill, in terms of social and behavioural development, educational performance and attainment and future impacts on the lives, health and wellbeing of the children and young people participating in the programmes. Additionally the social impacts at a family and community level will be assessed. The impact of the programme at a societal level will be assessed through an economic analysis which will consider the costs of the programme and the broader returns on investment.

2. Gain insight into Sistema Scotland's approach to selecting programme sites, adapting programme delivery to local structures and requirements, local partnership working and the characteristics of implementation which are critical to enhancing inclusion, engagement and retention and achieving positive outcomes at the individual, family, community and societal levels.

This plan begins by covering some important contextual evidence which underlines the importance of this evaluation and its relevance across a range of Scotland's policy challenges. The evidence reviewed outlines the need for effective social interventions, as part of the collective action required to address Scotland's poor health record. The review then describes the importance of early years as the key life stage at which future health trajectories are profoundly shaped. The review then discusses the characteristics of early years interventions which are important in influencing improvements to health and wellbeing in later life. Evidence concerning the impacts of the arts on health and wellbeing from national datasets and community level perspectives are then described and the quality of this literature is appraised. Evidence exploring the impacts of the arts on academic performance during the school years is also discussed.

The methodological principles required to achieve the evaluation aims are also covered within this plan. Dynamic and contextually-driven programmes such as Big Noise require a broad and flexible evaluation plan and framework. Some important areas for evaluation enquiry may only become clear when the evaluators have been working closely with the programme. Similarly, some specific aspects of the evaluation which were identified as important prior to fieldwork starting (September 2013) may become less of a priority as understanding of the programme and its mechanisms for change become clearer. From the outset, however, it is clear that the evaluation will be/will have:

- Longitudinal the majority of the potential programme impacts, including those related to health and wellbeing will only be evident in the mid and later lives of the programme participants.
- Mixed method there are important quantitative impacts to be measured and tracked with routinely-gathered linked data at the individual and community levels; however much of the insight into how Sistema operates, the

- A control design in order to truly assess or 'isolate' the impacts of the Big
 Noise programme it is necessary to compare the outcomes of interest for Big
 Noise 'engagers' with those of a control group who do not have access to the
 Big Noise programme. Statistical analyses will determine the significance of
 the programme impacts and adjust for potentially confounding variables and
 variances such as socio-demographic differences between the Big Noise
 group and the control group.
- An economic component the focus of the economic analysis will be to establish the cost of the Big Noise programme and, ultimately, to assess in the long-term any monetary savings that may result from investment in Big Noise programmes.

The evaluation will be inclusive, reciprocal and supportive in ethos. The GCPH will take responsibility for leading the evaluation process, from planning through to completion and dissemination. Sistema Scotland will work closely with the GCPH and related evaluation partners in progressing all aspects of the evaluation and provide a route to engage with Sistema staff and participants (children, families, carers) at agreed times and durations. The evaluation will also require input and contributions from a range of partners locally and nationally and at different stages throughout the evaluation process. Audit Scotland is a key evaluation partner until March 2015, contributing significant staffing resource and expertise to the evaluation process. Education Scotland will also contribute to the evaluation, lending their experience to the assessment of the educational impacts of the Big Noise programme. Colleagues from Glasgow Caledonian University are undertaking the economic analysis component of the evaluation.

The first GCPH-led evaluation report will be available by March 2015. It is important to be clear at this stage as to what to expect from this report. As already stated, the majority of outcomes of interest can only be assessed over the long-term; however, there is much that can be learned in the shorter-term. The substance of the 2015 report will be primarily qualitative, making clear the causal pathways linking aspects of the programme to the intended outcomes; discussing and exploring assumptions within these pathways. The report will also document process learning; illuminating Sistema's ethos and vision, how the organisation goes about its work, how a Big Noise site is established, how the community and wider partners are engaged, what

characteristics are important in becoming a Big Noise staff member and what criteria are used to decide where the Big Noise programme goes next.

The report will also contain case studies, focusing on the child participants' journeys; the successes, the milestones, the difficulties, their thoughts on the programme and their aspirations for the future. The views of child participants, their parents and guardians, their teachers and their Big Noise musicians will be synthesised in order to provide rich insights and actionable recommendations for the future of Sistema Scotland and Big Noise programmes.

The report will profile programme participants and their levels of programme engagement, provide baseline measures of individual and community outcomes of interest and an economic analysis of costing within the programme sites.

The evaluation of Sistema Scotland is extremely complex and the GCPH will lead this work with the aspiration of achieving positive influence within a range of Scotland's policy frameworks. The evaluation will achieve very little without the commitment and energy of a wide range of partners. Furthermore this commitment and energy must be sustained for many years to come if the impacts of Sistema Scotland's work are to be assessed.

Introduction

Sistema Scotland

Sistema Scotland's Big Noise programmes in Raploch, Stirling and in Govanhill, Glasgow are perhaps the highest profile social interventions in Scotland. Sistema Scotland is a charity "on a mission to transform lives through music". Through the Big Noise programme Sistema Scotland believes that children from disadvantaged backgrounds can gain significant social benefits by playing in a symphony orchestra¹. Based on the Venezuelan El Sistema model^{2,3}, Sistema Scotland use music-making to foster confidence, discipline, teamwork, pride and aspiration; in the children taking part, their families and across their wider community.

The Big Noise Raploch was established in 2008 and provides free music lessons for pre-school and school-age children and young people. A variety of music-teaching formats are delivered during school time, after school and over school holidays. The Big Noise programme also involves regular performances and wider opportunities for development such as local and international trips. The Big Noise Govanhill has been operational for just one year and currently delivers music lessons during school time and after school for children in Primary 1 to Primary 3 (ages 5-7), although this level of delivery will expand year on year.

Anyone visiting the now well-established Big Noise programme in Raploch cannot fail to be struck by the intuitive benefits and appeal of the programme and its delivery. The passion and commitment shown by Sistema Scotland staff are impressive and engaging. Indeed the 2011 Scottish Government-led evaluation of the Big Noise Raploch programme reported very positive gains for the children participating and their families (within the constraints of the cross-sectional evaluation design)⁴. The evaluation reported that the Big Noise programme is progressive, immersive and inclusive; potentially contributing to a range of national outcomes⁴.

Sistema Scotland is currently in a pivotal stage of its development as the programme moves from a 'one-off phenomenon' in Raploch towards developing a model of delivery in Govanhill; and potentially across Scotland, with several local authorities expressing interest in initiating their own Big Noise programmes at the time of writing. At this important juncture, and building on the learning from the 2011 evaluation, it is clear that more needs to be learned concerning how Sistema Scotland operates,

whether the Big Noise programmes represent 'good value' and whether they achieve the desired impacts on the children participating, their families and their wider community.

The first part of the evaluation will conclude by March 2015 but, as this plan will make clear, a much longer timescale is required to truly assess the range of impacts and outcomes of the Big Noise programmes.

The Glasgow Centre for Population Health

The Glasgow Centre for Population Health (henceforth the GCPH, the Centre)⁵ will lead the evaluation of Sistema Scotland's Big Noise programmes in Govanhill and Raploch. The GCPH was established in 2004 and is a resource to generate insights and evidence, to create new solutions and provide leadership for action to improve health and tackle inequality.

Based in Glasgow, the Centre has a focus on the particular characteristics of this city, but the GCPH's approaches and learning have implications for other cities and regions. The GCPH works across the boundaries of research, policy, implementation and community life to shape a healthier future for Scotland. The Centre is committed to being an inclusive and reciprocal organisation; through research and evaluation approaches as well as a comprehensive series of events, seminars and workshops. The Centre brings people with diverse backgrounds and different perspectives together, to commit to fresh thinking and approaches to improve the health of Glasgow and Scotland.

This evaluation plan outlines the evaluation vision, ethos, aims and methodological principles as well as making clear the contributions of key partner organisations in the delivery of the evaluation and summarises important evidence and literature relevant in shaping the development of the evaluation framework.

Overview of important contextual evidence

The shared challenge of Scotland's health inequalities

Health is an exquisitely sensitive indicator of our societal structures, economic conditions and political priorities⁶. Health is also an elegant gauge of the physical and social fabric of our communities and of our individual journeys through life – from the nurturing received and opportunities available during the early years of life, through to the experiences and challenges encountered in adulthood and in later life⁷. The health of the nation is a definitive and unifying societal measure, reflecting these individual, collective and cumulative influences, experiences, challenges and journeys.

For several decades Scotland's health has fared poorly relative to that of comparable European countries⁸. There is much to consider as to how to improve Scotland's health record not least because the health of Scottish residents is influenced by several complex and interacting mechanisms which are socioeconomically patterned across the nation⁹. Genetic inheritance¹⁰, economic conditions¹¹, environmental and physical characteristics of neighbourhoods¹², quality of housing¹³, income¹⁴, social connectedness within communities¹⁵ and individual behavioural factors¹⁶ all influence population health and health outcomes. The socioeconomic disparity in these and other important determinants of health mean that the health experiences of different groups is profoundly unequal¹⁷. Indeed it is recognised internationally that those living in disadvantage experience disproportionate levels of disease and reduced life expectancy relative to the better off in society¹⁸.

Considering the complexity and diversity of mechanisms which affect health ¹⁹, it is clear that improving population health and reducing Scotland's health inequalities must involve a variety of sectors and incorporate a wide range of skills and inputs, beyond that of health professionals and the NHS alone²⁰. This is a fundamentally important point, it is also vital to recognise that the required collective skills and inputs must be appropriately deployed across several *levels* of society; from the way in which services are delivered 'on the ground', to the way in which budgets are prioritised at a regional level, to the political ideologies and priorities which shape policy responses and legislation passed within the Scottish Government.

The socio-behavioural determinants of modern disease

It is important to recognise that collective action across several levels of society is needed to address Scotland's health record. Some of the factors detrimental to health in Scotland (and other developed and developing countries) have changed in recent decades²¹. Important 'epidemiological transitions' have occurred, which present new and complex challenges to improving population health²². Infectious diseases and conditions associated with malnutrition, which were the major burdens to public health in the early 20th century, have all but been replaced by non-communicable diseases of socio-behavioural origin such as heart disease, obesity, depression, anxiety, alcoholism and drug misuse^{21,23-25}. These contemporary diseases exert a disproportionate grip on Scotland's disadvantaged communities²⁶⁻²⁸. The aetiology of such disease is embedded within social class²⁹, damaging social behaviours³⁰ and coping mechanisms³¹, addiction³², overconsumption³³ and social exclusion³⁴.

These social determinants of health and disease are recognised, but an intractable set of questions remain, namely what sort of action is required to address them, how the described collective skills and inputs can best be utilised in mitigating social determinants, and how such social action should be implemented 'on the ground' with limited and increasingly constrained resource. These questions face Scottish society at a number of *levels*³⁵.

Empirical evidence collected from a study exploring reasons for Glasgow's 'excess mortality', highlights that there are consistently lower levels of social capital (participation, for example volunteering, trust and reciprocity) in Glasgow compared with Liverpool and Manchester³⁶ (UK cities with similar deprivation profiles and a history of deindustrialisation). The researchers conclude that these features of Glasgow's social and cultural fabric are plausible explanations for the city's excess mortality. While this Glasgow-based research highlights a need to place greater emphasis on building the social fabric of the city's communities, the extent to which these findings apply across other parts of Scotland is currently unknown.

In broader regeneration literature, the GoWell longitudinal study presents qualitative evidence that social regeneration (meaning action within communities to promote cohesion and address social exclusion) has been afforded less attention and investment than the more tangible and measurable physical and economic forms of regeneration³⁷. The lack of priority afforded to social regeneration within wider

regeneration has been reported for some time in the grey literature^{38,39} and is widely recognised in peer-reviewed research in this field in the UK⁴⁰⁻⁴⁴ and beyond^{45,46}.

The pivotal importance of the early years

Social policy in Scotland^{35,47-49} is aligned with international evidence in prioritising the early years as the key life-stage during which future health trajectories are determined⁵⁰⁻⁵³ and when evidence-based, effective universal services^{54,55} and high-quality interventions which are intensive and sustained can yield greatest impact⁵⁶⁻⁵⁸. However, evidence is also clear that some adverse circumstances and inequalities experienced in early life cannot be reversed⁵⁹. Recent advances in biomedical research also highlight the connections between stresses in the pre-birth period and during the early years and a range of adverse behaviours, health outcomes and health inequalities in later life^{60,61}. Although such stresses arise from a range of sources, poverty and income inequality are fundamental drivers of issues such as diminished access to care and services, neglect, lack of stimulation, inconsistent parenting, disease, violence, poor diet, poor housing, lower school attendance and attainment and exposure to harmful substances such as tobacco, alcohol and drugs^{62,63}.

Importantly in the context of this evaluation, early years inequalities in health and exposure to risk appear to be *equalised* over youth, with socioeconomic gradients in health *re-emerging* in adulthood⁶⁴, the relative contribution of age in the epidemiology of chronic disease being a critical factor here⁶⁵. It is proposed that the influence of secondary school, the peer group and youth culture at this life-stage cut across those of the family, home and neighbourhood⁶⁴. This health equalisation through youth is one factor making short-term evaluations of the health impacts of targeted early interventions largely ineffectual, underlining the importance of longitudinal, ideally 'life-course' evaluations in this field⁶⁶.

Within Scotland, policies to mitigate inequalities in the early years include a focus on parenting, quality pre-school provision, and action to promote health-promoting behaviours^{35,49}. The evidence base concerning targeted social interventions for disadvantaged pre-schoolers or high-risk families and children is less clear cut; with some interventions being short-term and many evaluations lacking in methodological rigour particularly the absence of long-term analysis of outcomes, use of control groups, explication of programme causal pathways, consideration of replication or

up-scaling and economic components⁶⁷. Arguably the gold standard example, in terms of the intervention quality and evaluative rigour comes from Michigan in the USA. The long-term evaluations of the 'HighScope Perry pre-school program' delivered as a randomised trial of 'active participatory learning approaches'⁶⁸ to high risk, disadvantaged children in Michigan in the 1960s, showed positive effects at average participant age of 27 years on test scores, grades, graduation from high school, home ownership and earnings, as well as significantly reduced crime rates and welfare use⁶⁹. The study estimated a seven-fold return on investment at age 27. A more recent follow-up economic evaluation reports a 13-fold return at an average participant age of 40 years, primarily attributed to reduced criminality and imprisonment⁷⁰.

'Measurement' of the arts

In recent years the arts have been utilised as a vehicle for delivering social regeneration – to strengthen and improve communities, to address damaging social behaviours and enhance social capital and employability^{71,72}. With the arts being used in this way within communities, funding bodies are applying greater scrutiny to assess the impacts of such investment⁷³ – a particular focus has been on examining the impact of the arts on social development within the early years⁷⁴.

Whether music, literature, visual or performance, 'the arts' have always played a profound and defining role across nations and within societies through their ability to express and share human emotion and experience⁷⁵. Funding for the arts typically diminishes during times of economic recession and political turbulence⁷⁶. However, during times of austerity the role of the arts arguably has its greatest relevance. Artists can raise awareness of social issues and challenge political ideologies and commonly-held perspectives with inspirational and innovative creations⁷⁷. The American poet Dana Gioia (2007) passionately describes the role of the arts in society:

"Art is an irreplaceable way of understanding and expressing the world. There are some truths about life that can be expressed only as stories, or songs, or images. Art delights, instructs, consoles. It educates our emotion."⁷⁸

There are many complications and challenges in studying or measuring the impacts of the arts. Debates endure about whether the impacts of the arts can and should be

'measured' at all. Many arts advocates criticise the apparent reductionist process of attempting to quantify the intangible and intrinsic benefits of participation in the arts. By contrast Matarasso highlights the responsibility of the arts world to be engaged and involved in developing indicators which are able to measure subtle, creative and qualitative changes in society, and which will also help the sector to prove its own value^{79,80}. Moriarty (1997) adopts a balanced and nuanced position, on the one hand validating the reasons for monitoring, measuring, assessing and evaluating the arts:

"to help to make the complex and intriguing web of creative exchange more visible, to articulate actual and potential achievement, to help us all move forward".

and on the other hand, recognising the apparent, inherent weakness of measuring such a diverse, multidimensional, experiential and emotionally driven phenomenon:

"Much that doesn't get measured does get done – beautifully, gratefully, with vigour and pride. Children are loved, friendships are nurtured, songs are written and sung, stories are told to entertain and encourage."

There are also art advocates who take a more extreme stance, and are unsupportive of any research which investigates positive crossover from the arts into other areas of life and skills development. They instead support research to explore the unique contribution of the arts to society and the benefits of the arts to the individual⁷⁸.

The arts, cultural participation, health and wellbeing

Since the early 1990s there has been an increasing focus on measuring the health impacts of participation in the arts (described in the literature as 'cultural participation') across a number of scientific fields⁷⁸. The societal benefits of participation in art, culture and sport appear to have been the focus of research and policy within Scandinavian countries for several decades. In recent years Scandinavia has produced a number of longitudinal epidemiological studies examining the association between cultural participation and mortality. By contrast, in Scotland, questions on cultural and sport participation were only added to the Scottish Household Survey in 2007, with the addition of self-assessed health and life satisfaction questions in 2009⁸².

The 2012 London Olympics and 2014 Glasgow Commonwealth Games have increased both the political awareness of and the research profile of the societal impacts or 'legacy' of cultural and sport attendance and participation within the UK83. A 2013 Scottish Government study examined the interactions between the newly available data on cultural and sport participation and data on self-rated health and life satisfaction from the Scottish Household Survey⁸⁴. Those who participated in cultural activities were nearly 38% more likely to have reported good health and were 30% more likely to have reported they were satisfied with their lives compared with those who had not participated in any cultural activity in the previous 12 months. Furthermore, those who attended a cultural place or event were over one-and-a-half times more likely to report high life satisfaction compared with those who did not attend any cultural place or event in the previous 12 months. These correlations remained statistically significant after adjusting for potentially confounding covariates including age, economic status, income, area deprivation, education qualification, disability/or long-standing illness and smoking. Given how recently the national collection of cultural data was initiated within the Scottish Household Survey data, there are no longitudinal Scottish studies examining the impacts of cultural participation on actual health outcomes; this remains an important research focus in this field within Scotland.

A Swedish longitudinal study (sample size: 10,609 adults) published in 2000 reported significantly lower mortality rates over a 14-year period (adjusting for covariates such as age, sex, disposable income, educational standard, long-term disease, smoking, and physical exercise) for individuals who regularly visited the cinema, concerts, museums, or art exhibitions compared with those who rarely visited them⁸⁵. A 2005 Finnish study examined the cultural participation and survival of 8,000 adults over a 20 year period⁸⁶. This study reports a positive correlation between cultural/arts participation and reduced mortality in men, but not in women (adjusting for appropriate demographic and health covariates).

A 2009, 13-year longitudinal Swedish study (sample size: 9,011 cancer-free adults as of 1990/1) investigated cultural attendance and cancer-related mortality; the findings of the study were striking⁸⁷. Rare and moderate cultural attendees were 3.23 (95% CI: 1.60-6.52) and 2.92 (95% CI: 1.52-5.62) times, respectively, more likely to die of cancer during the follow-up period (2003) than frequent cultural attendees (adjusting for covariates age, sex, chronic conditions, disposable income, educational attainment, smoking status, leisure time, physical activity, and urban/non-urban

residency). Interestingly the effect was observed only among residents of urban areas.

These and other Scandinavian longitudinal studies demonstrate the correlation between cultural/arts attendance and reduced mortality. The fact that these relationships remain significant after adjusting for socioeconomic variables is striking. These studies do not however illuminate the causal pathway between cultural and arts attendance and health. In the absence of satisfactory causal logic, it is clear that correlation should not be reported as causation⁸⁸.

The predominant hypothesised pathway (as summarised by Angus, 1999) between cultural attendance and health is that attendance improves mental health, perhaps reducing stress which, in turn, improves health and longevity⁸⁹. There is an important inequalities dimension here where socioeconomic disadvantage is associated with poorer mental health, increased stress and worsened health outcomes⁹⁰. Alternatively it may be that good mental health (and related characteristics such as strong individual resilience⁹¹ and social capital⁹²) predicts both cultural engagement and longevity. Without accounting for the role of mental health within the analyses of these Scandinavian studies, both pathways remain possibilities.

'Arts and smarts' – the impact of the arts on educational performance during the school years

Arguably, greater scrutiny of the causal pathway between the arts and health has taken place within an educational context. The seminal 'Mozart Effect' study sparked international interest in the field. This study reported that students who listened to the music of Mozart for ten minutes before taking an intelligence test improved their scores in comparison with a control group ^{93,94}. The proposed casual pathway within this body of evidence has been termed by some as 'arts and smarts' , where a number of studies report enhanced academic performance and attainment ⁹⁵ and greater discipline for children learning musical instruments. The hypothesised implications for future health trajectories are obvious; higher levels of academic attainment are associated with better health outcomes in later life , due, in part, to the increased potential for higher income and better quality employment.

The 'correlation is not causation' argument again could be levelled at this evidence. Studies to date have not fully addressed the issue of self-selection. It may be that the

more self-motivated, engaged and disciplined students gravitate towards arts curricula or interventions thus explaining the reported association between arts participation and educational attainment. Until this point can be addressed methodologically there remains significant doubt over the 'arts and smarts' evidence base.

In one of the few randomised studies in this field, Neville et al. (2009) demonstrated significantly enhanced spatial skills, numeracy and other non-verbal IQ skills in disadvantaged pre-school children enrolled in an intensive music programme compared with a control group who were not 100. However, the increased skill in the musical cohort was similar to another control group who received non-musical, intensive training in 'focusing attention and becoming aware of details'. This study highlights that intense adult attention within smaller class sizes is critical to enhanced learning and attention skills – and that music teaching is an effective vehicle for this. Skills in maintaining attention are fundamental to effective learning and are significantly worse in children of a disadvantaged background¹⁰¹. The study does not, however, illuminate the potential for increased social bonds and levels of enjoyment within the musical and non-musical groups. Related to this point is whether progress, learning and interest are maintained over the longer-term, comparing the musical versus non-musical groups. These issues illustrate the importance of longitudinal approaches and mixed method studies in this field; where quantitative rigour should be integrated with qualitative insight, context and meaning.

In recent years research within the broad field of neurological imaging has come to the fore within the 'arts and smarts' literature. Neurological imaging has the potential to illuminate the causal pathway between arts (particularly music) participation and enhanced brain functioning (primarily 'executive functioning' and related cognitive processing¹⁰²) thus enabling higher academic performance. Wandell *et al.* (2008) report an association between musical training and improved reading fluency, phonological awareness and mathematical calculations¹⁰³. The study uses brain imaging techniques to demonstrate changes to the anatomy of the corpus callosum, a structure connecting the left side of the brain (generally described as having function in logical reasoning) and the right side of the brain (generally described as being the perceptual and creative side of brain¹⁰⁴). Greater diffusion in the bundle of nerve fibres that connect the brain's temporal lobes is correlated with measures of reading ability; with phonological awareness showing the strongest correlation.

International cognitive neuroscience expert Michael Gazzaniga frames current levels of learning and insight from these studies and related neurological techniques as important yet inconclusive early steps:

"A life-affirming dimension is opening up in neuroscience; to discover how the performance and appreciation of the arts enlarge cognitive capacities will be a long step forward in learning how better to learn." ¹⁰⁵

Community-based arts programmes and inequalities

A distinction is now made between the broad arts and cultural attendance/participation evidence reviewed so far, arts as part of the schooling curricula, and 'community-based arts programmes'.

Although varied, community arts programmes are grassroots organisations that attempt to use the arts as a tool for human or material development¹⁰⁶. The scale, diversity and complexity of programmes, approaches and mechanisms through which community-based arts programmes may potentially impact on participants and community make studies challenging to compare and findings difficult to generalise⁷⁴.

There have been positive claims made by researchers as to the social¹⁰⁷, economic¹⁰⁸ and cultural¹⁰⁹ impacts of community-based arts programmes. However these topics have not been the object of extensive study (coming to the fore in the 1990s) and the evidence behind some of these claims is questionable⁷¹. Quantifying the impact of the arts, especially in terms of 'social gain' presents considerable difficulties, arguably greater than in any other field of evaluation⁷². It is a recurring criticism that the direct impacts on participants of community-based arts programmes are often reported as impacts on the community⁷⁴.

Most evaluations of community-based arts projects tend to adopt a very short-term or cross-sectional design^{110,111} and seldom discuss, let alone justify, the particular theoretical and methodological choices made within the study⁷⁴. Little emphasis has been placed on learning from programme implementation; to further the collective understanding of best practice in this field. Moreover, few studies report on aggregation of impacts beyond that of the individual.

The literature concerning the impact of community-based arts on health inequalities (that is, the potential for targeted arts programme delivery to raise the health and wellbeing levels of residents within disadvantaged areas more in line with the rest of society) is generally qualitative in nature and is more nuanced than the wider literature reviewed so far. Passive participation such as community members attending local performances may relieve stress and be stimulating; potentially enhancing wellbeing¹¹². Attendance may also foster feelings of pride: for example a parent attending a music performance where their child is playing; or potentially pride in the wider community and a greater sense of connection to the community. Attendance at a community performance may also promote new social circles within the community and lead to gained knowledge and cultural capital¹¹³.

In terms of direct participation, the process of creation and completion is enjoyable but also provides an opportunity for disadvantaged individuals (when delivery is targeted within deprived communities) to experience success and to perhaps be publicly recognised and appreciated Participation may enhance a sense of control over their life and self-concept, crucially where hard work, discipline and teamwork are directly rewarded by success, recognition and appreciation. This is in addition to learning new skills and realising creative potential and undiscovered talent, which can potentially enhance self-esteem and employability 117.

Direct participation in community-based arts programmes also creates new social contact and networks. Within programmes which involve group or teamwork, trust and reciprocity can be fostered and there may be opportunities for interactions with positive role models¹¹⁸. Participation can also promote tolerance and awareness of other races, religions and cultures within multicultural communities¹¹⁹. Additionally skills wider than the actual creation or performance of the arts can be learned. For example, a community-based musical performance also requires planning, logistics, staging, lighting, audio engineering, recording, events management, marketing, community engagement, and so on¹¹⁶. Many programmes within disadvantaged areas make these broader skills part of the programme delivery for participants. Participating in a community-based arts programme may also offer experience of working with third sector organisations and local government¹²⁰.

The presence of arts organisations within disadvantaged communities can have economic advantages through enhancing community reputation and appeal; attracting new residents and businesses alike¹⁰⁶. The arts organisation may also

employ skilled workers who could potentially re-locate to the area and/or spend money within the community¹⁰⁸.

Making sense of the evidence at this stage

The evidence concerning the impacts of the arts on health and wellbeing is broad and complex. Indeed, as the literature summarised above suggests, any measurement of the arts is inherently difficult. This plan describes and categorises the evidence under three distinct themes relevant to informing the development of the Big Noise programme and this evaluation.

Firstly, within the studies linking national arts and cultural surveys to health outcomes, there are clear positive associations between arts and cultural participation and improved health and longevity. However, there remains some doubt over the causal pathways, particularly the role of mental health as a mediating variable. Similarly the 'arts and smarts' evidence base reports positive associations between arts and cultural participation and enhanced academic performance. However the causal pathways once again are less clear with self-selection bias not well addressed in many studies.

The evidence concerning the impacts of community-based arts interventions on health and wellbeing is very broad and disparate making studies and evaluations difficult to compare and findings challenging to generalise. It is clear that the evidence concerning community-based arts interventions tends to be qualitative and cross-sectional. Going by traditional notions of the evidence hierarchy, this evidence would be considered 'weak'. However, it must be recognised that evaluation in this field is relatively new, is extremely complex and is generally not well resourced.

Arriving at succinct points of learning and recommendations from reviewing evidence concerning the impact of the arts on health is challenging. Despite the caveats summarised above, there is evidence of a link between arts participation and health and wellbeing. Experiences in the early years of a child's life form the foundations on which their future health and wellbeing are built. High quality, sustained and immersive early years interventions can make a positive impact on future health trajectories. It is also apparent that to assess the outcomes and impacts of arts on health, mixed method, longitudinal studies are appropriate, ideally with a control design.

As part of the evaluation of Sistema Scotland, the GCPH will commission literature reviews in each of the described three themes:

- 1. The arts, cultural participation, attendance and health
- 2. 'Arts and smarts' assessing the impact of arts participation on academic performance during the school years
- 3. Community-based arts and music programmes, health and inequalities.

Given the nature of the evidence discussed it is likely that the arts and health and arts and smarts themes will be subject to systematic review, while the evidence concerning community-based arts interventions will be critically reviewed.

Additionally, the findings of all three evidence reviews will be synthesised and concisely summarised with policy, practice and further research implications and recommendations made clear. These literature reviews will be published in autumn 2014.

Evaluation framework

This section of the evaluation plan outlines what the evaluation will do, how it will be done and what to expect from the first evaluation outputs by March 2015.

Evaluation vision

The vision for the evaluation is to capture important learning from the implementation and impact of Sistema's work in Govanhill and Raploch as a means of furthering understanding, within Scotland and beyond, of effective, targeted community-based social interventions within disadvantaged areas. The primary focus of the evaluation is to ascertain the contribution made by Sistema towards transforming the health, wellbeing and prospects of children residing in the programme sites who engage with the project. The evaluation will build as complete an understanding as possible about the processes that are integral to the Sistema approach, and the pathways between that approach and health impacts at a range of levels. Furthermore, the evaluation will consider the role that the Sistema approach might play in helping to generate better, and more equitable, population health outcomes in Glasgow and Stirling.

Evaluation ethos

The evaluation approach will be inclusive, reciprocal, supportive and flexible. The GCPH will take responsibility for leading the evaluation process, from planning through to completion and dissemination. Sistema Scotland will work closely with the Centre and related evaluation partners in progressing all aspects of the evaluation and provide a route to engage with Sistema staff and participants (children, families, carers) at agreed times and durations. The evaluation will also require input and contributions from a range of partners locally and nationally and at different stages throughout the evaluation process.

The evaluation recognises from the outset that the Big Noise programmes are complex, adaptive and dynamic systems¹²¹ that will and should change over time. Thus, there may be a degree of uncertainty surrounding the programme pathways and the timeline for anticipated impacts¹²². The evaluation must be flexible and adaptive, responding to the evolution of Sistema Scotland and the Big Noise programmes but also paying attention to new evidence within this field and the wider policy context in which the programmes operate¹²³. To this end the evaluation plan and framework is broad in nature. The evaluation aims to support the quality and sustainability of the Big Noise programme; while there is an expectation for evaluation outputs by March 2015 the evaluation team must also be alive to less formalised 'dynamic learning' from the Big Noise programmes¹²⁴. This learning

should inform Sistema Scotland and may be disseminated through the evaluation advisory group and other appropriate networks.

Evaluation aims

There are two overarching aims for the evaluation. Aim one relates to assessing the outcomes and impacts of the programme at varied *levels*. Evaluation aim two concerns the process and related learning from the implementation of the programmes in Raploch and Govanhill. It will:

- 1. Assess, over the long-term, the outcomes of the Big Noise programmes in Raploch and Govanhill, in terms of social and behavioural development, educational performance and attainment and future impacts on the lives, health and wellbeing of the children and young people participating in the programmes. Additionally the social impacts at the family and community levels will be assessed. The impacts of the programme at a societal level will be assessed through an economic analysis which will consider the costs of the programme and the broader returns on investment.
- 2. Gain insight into Sistema Scotland's ethos and vision, their approaches to selecting programme sites, adapting programme delivery to local structures and requirements, local partnership working and the characteristics of the staff and implementation which are critical to enhancing inclusion, engagement and retention and achieving positive outcomes for the individual, family and community.

The 'methodological principles' section of the plan clarifies the methods involved in the evaluation and the rationale for these choices. The evaluation aims focus on various societal 'layers' and the methods need to be relevant to these different scales of impact. Evaluation aim one will focus on four of these layers – the individual (child programme participants), the family (of programme participants), the community (e.g. Raploch and Govanhill) and regional/societal (e.g. Stirling, Glasgow and/or Scotland as a nation). Table 1 summarises the four layers described and the core methods adopted within the evaluation for each layer.

Table 1. Evaluation aim one.

Societal	Core evaluation methods
layer	
Individual participants	Quantitative long-term tracking of key programme participant outcomes throughout the life-course focusing on educational, health, social care and justice system data.
	Quantitative short- to mid-term tracking (over pre-school and school years) of social development and wellbeing using routine educational data including Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ) data, where possible.
	Qualitative case studies primarily using interview and observation methods to explore participants' journeys, development, milestones and challenges, including their views of the programme and aspirations for the future.
	Qualitative synthesis of individual participants' views with those of their family, Big Noise musicians and school teachers.
	Potential to revisit case studies from 2011 evaluation of Big Noise Raploch enabling longer-term insights.
Family	Qualitative case studies using interviews to explore changes to family dynamics; feedback from parents/guardians on their children's development; capturing their views on the programme and aspirations for their children.
	Potential to revisit case studies from 2011 evaluation of Big Noise Raploch enabling longer-term insights.
Community	Quantitative long-term tracking of community social capital and cohesion within programme sites, where possible.
	Qualitative case studies based predominantly on observation exploring changes to community dynamics, sense of identity and pride. Crossover and potential synthesis with data gathered at individual and family levels where important insights emerge.
Society/region	Quantitative economic evaluation of programme costs and long-term return on investment.

Evaluation aim two involves a focus across three distinct layers which aim to illuminate the vision, ethos and ways of working of Sistema Scotland. The first layer is concerned with 'on the ground' programme delivery, gaining insights primarily from Big Noise musicians and support staff. The second layer considers broadly of Sistema Scotland's organisational characteristics including ethos, vision, governance, operation and strategic development. The final layer examines how Sistema engages and works with local partners and the community members.

Table 2. Evaluation aim two.

Programme layer	Core evaluation methods
Programme delivery	Qualitative triangulation of approaches using ethnographic observation of programme delivery, interviews with Big Noise musicians and support staff and related documentary analyses.
	These methods are intended to explore key characteristics of the Big Noise programme which are important within the theorised pathways to achieving the anticipated outcomes and impacts explored within evaluation aim one. These methods and analyses will enable a description of programme theory and assumptions and will highlight delivery challenges and important areas for reflection relevant to the ongoing development of Big Noise.
	There is scope to synthesise these qualitative insights from programme delivery with those from individual programme participants and families to potentially yield richer learning.
Organisational characteristics	Qualitative triangulation of approaches using ethnographic observation of Sistema Scotland's organisational working and strategic development. This will be supplemented with documentary analysis and interviews with board members, leadership roles and support staff to explore matters such as organisational vision, ethos, structure and governance.
	These data will be synthesised with data gathered from Big Noise musicians where important insights emerge.
Engagement and partnership working	Qualitative triangulation of approaches to gain insights and learning from partnership engagement and working, including the community, at operational and strategic levels.
	Methods used will include ethnographic observation and documentary analyses supplemented by interviews with board members, those in leadership roles, support staff, programme staff, community members, external partners and funders.
	There is scope to synthesise these data with programme delivery and organisational characteristics data as well as insights gathered from individual programme participants and families in evaluation aim one.

When considering the evaluation aims, particularly aim one, it is important to distinguish between outcomes and impacts which Sistema Scotland wish to achieve and those which the evaluation seeks to measure. Sistema Scotland's 2011 Business Plan describes how, through the orchestra, the programme will develop children's social skills, confidence, aspiration and drive; enabling the growth of children's respect, understanding and empathy of one another and emotional intelligence. These skills aim to prepare children to choose their own path in life.

Even the most established and developed programmes benefit from explication of the programme aims, theory and anticipated timeline of impacts¹²⁵⁻¹²⁷. Benefits to educational performance and attainment arising from the Big Noise programme are largely implied but not definitively articulated aims of Sistema Scotland. Indeed enhancing the health and wellbeing of the children and young people participating in the programmes is *not* currently a strategic aim of Sistema Scotland. Rather, based in part on the evidence reviewed, it is the expectation of the GCPH that these impacts on health and wellbeing are possible and measurable in the longer-term.

The two overarching evaluation aims have been distilled down to specific research questions and measures which are detailed in matrix form in Appendix A. The anticipated long-term quantitative outcomes that are to be linked and tracked over the life-course of the individual programme participants are listed in Appendix B.

Methodological principles

Based on the evidence reviewed so far, and on the GCPH's experience and expertise in this field, there are some key methodological principles which must be incorporated into the evaluation design in order to deliver high-quality and credible evaluation outputs. The evaluation design must be/include:

Longitudinal – The evaluation must incorporate the long-term monitoring of programme participants and their outcomes. Ideally this would happen over the lifecourse – and the evaluation is being designed with this aspiration, although current resourcing is much shorter-term. The three key reasons for taking a long-term view of impacts are: firstly, to assess the extent to which changes as a result of the programme are sustained over time; secondly, to understand more fully the pathways between the programme and the changed outcomes, and; thirdly, some of the anticipated impacts to health will only be evident over the very long-term. It is important therefore that the evaluation is set up in a transparent manner and datasets carefully prepared in order that the programme impacts can be tracked for decades to come and potentially by researchers other than the GCPH. Some shorterterm health variables are also of interest also, e.g. health behaviours. Additionally there will be worthwhile routinely-gathered measures of social development (e.g. the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire), and related variables, which can be tracked in the short term. However, other markers of the determinants of health (such as educational attainment) are by their nature more medium-term and impacts on actual

health and wellbeing outcomes are, as described, likely to be evidenced in the long term. For a full list of the proposed quantitative data items for the long-term tracking of programme participants' outcomes please see Appendix B.

Mixed methods – The evaluation will utilise both quantitative and qualitative methods. Quantitative methods will be adopted to capture the outcomes and impacts of the Big Noise programmes. Primarily, this will involve accessing routinely gathered data from a range of partners including the NHS, local authority, justice system and the welfare system. These data will be linked and tracked at agreed periods throughout the life-course of the programme participants.

Qualitative methods such as ethnographic observation, interviews, focus groups and documentary analysis will be utilised to explore the anticipated causal pathways linking aspects of the programme to the intended outcomes. Qualitative approaches will also be used to capture detailed process learning: illuminating Sistema's ethos and vision; how the organisation goes about its work; how a Big Noise site is established; how the community and wider partners are engaged; what characteristics are important in becoming a Big Noise staff member; and, what criteria are used to decide where the Big Noise programme goes next.

An overview based on qualitative analysis of the organisation's governance and management arrangements will be useful contextual learning regarding Sistema Scotland's culture, how the organisation plans and delivers sustainable growth, and what makes it successful in establishing effective working relationships with key partners. As described in the introduction section of this plan, Sistema Scotland is at a very important juncture in the organisation's development. It is anticipated that there will be rich process learning from developing and delivering the Govanhill Big Noise programme, such as establishing the programme principles which are directly transferable from the Big Noise Raploch and the methods and approaches which require to be tailored to the Govanhill context.

Also included will be qualitative case studies, focusing on the child participants' journeys; the successes, the milestones, the difficulties, their thoughts on the programme and their aspirations for the future. The views of child participants, their parents and guardians, their teachers and their Big Noise musicians will be

synthesised in order to provide rich insights and actionable recommendations to inform the future development of Sistema Scotland and Big Noise programmes.

Crucially the quantitative and qualitative methods used will not be approached in isolation. Rather a progressive synthesis of both forms of data will be pursued from the outset, enabling dynamic learning and a richer understanding of process, mechanisms and outcomes. This approach may also generate new research questions and lines of investigation within the evaluation aims, underlying the point that the evaluation plan needs to be broad and its delivery flexible and adaptable.

Control design – The evaluation will compare outcome measures for 'Sistema-engagers' with those of suitable control groups, i.e. neighbourhoods or communities or individuals of a similar socio-demographic profile, perhaps within the region of each Big Noise programme site. There may also be potential to compare some measures within each programme site with Scottish averages. This will be a central methodology in assessing the impact of the Sistema programme at the individual and, potentially, the community level. The comparison will be undertaken using multilevel statistical modelling to control for potentially confounding variables and variances such as socio-demographic differences between the Sistema engager group and control groups. This analysis will seek to quantify, in objective terms, the effects of the Sistema programme on the agreed outcomes of interest.

It is believed that Sistema Scotland's immersive, intensive and sustained delivery of the Big Noise programme will allow its impacts to be visible and measurable beyond the myriad of other influences on individual health at a community level. Indeed research designs such as this – involving control groups and regression statistical techniques – are specifically designed to enable attribution within analysis where there are many complex and interacting variables impacting on outcomes of interest¹²⁸.

Economic component – The exploration of the regional or societal benefits of Sistema's work will primarily involve an economic analysis. This analysis is to establish the cost of the intervention and to assess in the long-term the monetary savings that may result from the Big Noise programme. Colleagues from Glasgow Caledonian University will lead on this part of the evaluation and a more comprehensive overview of their approach to the economic evaluation can be found

in Appendix C. As with all other aspects of the evaluation the economic component will report to the evaluation advisory group.

The role of the GCPH

The Centre's role within the evaluation is to lead the collection of reliable data that will describe key impacts and outcomes of Sistema's work on programme participants, their families, their community and the wider benefits of this work at a regional or societal level. The GCPH will analyse these data in a way that will help inform how the respective Sistema programmes develop, as well as making clear the characteristics of Sistema's approach that are important to achieving positive outcomes on a range of agreed indicators.

The Centre will contribute funds from its core budget over the financial years 2013/14 and 2014/15. The majority of these monies will be used to fund a full-time research post to co-ordinate the evaluation and play the central role in its implementation. The post holder will liaise with Sistema and other partners in order to organise and conduct the fieldwork. They will also analyse data, write reports and present and disseminate the evaluation findings. Time and expertise of the Centre's Director and Senior Public Health Research Specialist will also be contributed to the evaluation from the outset and throughout. The funding for the researcher is in place until March 2015 in the first instance. By March 2015 a range of evaluation outputs, including a report, will be produced; these outputs will conclude the first phase of Sistema Scotland's evaluation.

Additional evaluation partners

In addition to the resources provided by the GCPH, Audit Scotland has funded a part-time research post (0.6 full-time equivalent) to support the ongoing evaluation and monitoring of the Big Noise Raploch, until March 2015. The post holder will bring broad experience in assessing service effectiveness and value for money. While employed and managed by Audit Scotland it is agreed that this role will take guidance from the GCPH on matters relating to the evaluation, and will work as part of the evaluation team and to the evaluation framework agreed by the evaluation advisory group. Audit Scotland's contribution to the first evaluation outputs (to be delivered by March 2015) will be significant.

Education Scotland will also be contributing to the March 2015 report, performing a week-long visit to the Big Noise Raploch programme in autumn 2014. The focus of this visit is to assess the educational impacts of the Big Noise programme. The findings of this visit will supplement those of the GCPH and Audit Scotland and will feed into the report accordingly. Similarly, health economist colleagues from Glasgow Caledonian University will contribute to the first evaluation report by leading the economic analyses. This will mean close working between the respective GCPH, Audit Scotland, Education Scotland and Glasgow Caledonian University staff at least until March 2015.

The role of the evaluation advisory group

It is essential that the evaluation is built upon a strong partnership arrangement where a range of perspectives and expertise are utilised in the common pursuit of ensuring an effective and helpful evaluation, which has impact both locally and nationally. To achieve this, the evaluation advisory group will be central to establishing sustained working relationships with other researchers, practitioners and policy-makers within Glasgow, Stirling and nationally. The function of the evaluation advisory group is to provide advice in relation to the approach, content and implementation of the evaluation and dissemination processes and to contribute more hands-on support for particular aspects of the process, as required. Individual members of the advisory group may take lead responsibility for different aspects of the evaluation as appropriate as well as having a concern for the totality. The group is led by an independent chair. The decisions made within the group, the conduct of the evaluation overall, and the reporting of findings, will be carried out in an open and transparent way. A list of the Sistema Scotland evaluation advisory group members is available in Appendix D.

The role of the Raploch young persons' evaluation advisory group

An evaluation advisory group (anticipated to consist of between six and ten individuals) made up of older programme participants (anticipated age ten to 15 years) in the Big Noise Raploch will be established in summer 2014. The intended aim of this group is to serve as a useful 'sounding board' and counterpoint to the GCPH-led evaluation, the evaluation methods chosen and emergent learning.

It is intended that the group will meet frequently to begin with and perhaps every four to eight weeks thereafter. This group will be consulted to ensure that the key messages and learning from the evaluation represent their experiences of the Big Noise programme. The group will be supported by the GCPH and Audit Scotland

researchers. A proportion of the GCPH funding will be allocated to support the group. The money will be used to support the group in leading the production of a short film reflecting on their experiences of the Big Noise programme (this may require additional time from the group at key stages). The group members will be recognised for their contributions and it is hoped they will benefit both from the creative process and by developing new skills and interests in the fields of film-making, research and evaluation.

The first evaluation outputs by March 2015

It is important to be clear at this stage as to what to expect from the first GCPH-led evaluation report, available by March 2015. As already stated the majority of outcomes of interest can only be assessed over the long-term. However there is much that can be learned in the shorter-term. The following evaluation outputs will be delivered by March 2015:

- Literature reviews
 - Arts and health systematic review
 - 'Arts and smarts' systematic review
 - Community-based arts and health critical review
 - Synthesis summary
- Raploch young person's advisory group
 - Big Noise film
- March 2015 evaluation report
 - Qualitative elements
 - Big Noise programme logic model(s)
 - Big Noise programme delivery learning
 - Sistema Scotland organisational insights
 - Programme participant case studies, including synthesis of views from participants, parents, musicians and teachers
 - Big Noise programme milestones
 - Quantitative elements
 - Socio-demographic profile of programme participants
 - Programme engagement summary
 - Overview of social capital survey data
 - Overview of baseline routine data and linkage
 - Economic costing analysis

The GCPH-commissioned literature reviews covering the three evidence themes discussed earlier will be completed by late July 2014 and published in autumn 2014. These literature reviews will be utilised in the writing of the March 2015 report as they will assess the evidence concerning the causal pathways at work within the Big Noise programmes and will highlight key policies and research. It is also anticipated that the Raploch young person's evaluation advisory group will produce their Big Noise film by autumn 2014. It is hoped the production of the film will be a useful learning experience for the young people involved and will also serve as means to connect the views of Big Noise participants on the programme and its impact on their lives with a wider audience of Sistema Scotland stakeholders and those interested in this evaluation.

The substance of the 2015 report will be primarily qualitative findings which will make clear the causal pathways linking aspects of the programme to the intended outcomes as well as discussing and exploring the assumptions. This analysis will be presented in logic models and will be contextualised within the findings of the commissioned systematic reviews. The report will also document process learning; illuminating Sistema's ethos and vision, how the organisation goes about its work, how a Big Noise site is established, how the community and wider partners are engaged, what characteristics are important in becoming a Big Noise staff member and what criteria are used to decide where the Big Noise programme goes next and how Sistema Scotland approaches sustainable and responsible growth.

Case studies will be included, focusing on the child participants' journeys; the successes, the milestones, the difficulties, their thoughts on the programme and their aspirations for the future. The views of child participants, their parents/guardians, their teachers and the Big Noise musicians will be synthesised in order to provide insights and actionable recommendations for the future of Sistema Scotland and Big Noise programmes. Important milestones within the Big Noise timeline will also be included as case studies such as the Raploch children's visit to Caracas, Venezuela in 2014 and landmark performances.

The report will contain quantitative data, including a socio-demographic profile of programme participants and their levels of programme engagement, baseline measures of individual and community outcomes of interest and an economic analysis of costing within the programme sites. Importantly the report will also serve

as a blueprint for this innovative data linkage which is essential for the proposed 50-year tracking of the programme participants. Methodological challenges and ethical considerations will also be documented. It is hoped that the March 2015 report and this evaluation plan will be informative about the methodological approaches required to assess the impacts of the Big Noise programme. It is proposed that anything short of a life-course evaluation will not be sufficient to generate strong, quantitative evidence of programme impacts.

Concluding remarks

Addressing the origins of contemporary disease such as damaging social behaviours and coping mechanisms, addiction, overconsumption and social exclusion is extremely complex, meaning public health must move into new territories and work in different ways alongside a range of partners, providing a 'social' response to these issues. The GCPH will lead this complex evaluation, and is committed to achieving evidence-informed influence within a range of Scotland's policy frameworks. This will mean identifying and developing new and opportune ways of knowledge translation. The evaluation also involves a thorough exploration of programme logic and anticipated pathways and outcomes, mixed methods to capture important process learning and short- to medium-term evidence of process impact and outcomes at a variety of societal levels. Long-term linkage of routine data from a variety of data sources is proposed, using a control design, and presenting several methodological and ethical considerations.

The evaluation will achieve little without the commitment and energy of a wide range of evaluation partners in Glasgow, Stirling and nationally. It involves its partners in going 'the extra mile', to try new approaches and to work collaboratively with the GCPH, demonstrating a commitment and energy that must be sustained for many years to come.

References

- Sistema Scotland Big Noise http://makeabignoise.org.uk/sistema-scotland/ (accessed January 2014)
- Sistema Scotland Venezuela <u>http://elsistemausa.org/el-sistema/venezuela/</u> (accessed January 2014)
- 3. Majno M. From the model of El Sistema in Venezuela to current applications: learning and integration through collective music education. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 2012;1252(1):56-64.
- 4. Scottish Government. *Evaluation of Big Noise, Sistema Scotland*. Edinburgh: Scottish Government; 2011.
- Glasgow Centre for Population Health http://www.gcph.co.uk (accessed January 2014)
- 6. Beckfield J, Krieger N. Epi+ demos+ cracy: linking political systems and priorities to the magnitude of health inequities-evidence, gaps, and a research agenda. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 2009;31(1):152-177.
- 7. Hunt SM, McEwen J. The development of a subjective health indicator. *Sociology of Health & Illness* 1980;2(3):231-246.
- 8. Hanlon P, Walsh D, Buchanan D. Chasing the Scottish effect. Why Scotland needs a step-change in health if it is to catch up with the rest of Europe. Glasgow: Public Health Institute of Scotland/ISD Scotland; 2001.
- 9. Hanlon P, Walsh D, Whyte B. Let Glasgow Flourish. Glasgow: GCPH; 2006.
- 10. Ingles J, Yeates L, O'Brien L, McGaughran J, Scuffham PA, Atherton J, Semsarian C. Genetic testing for inherited heart diseases: longitudinal impact on health-related quality of life. *Genetics in Medicine* 2012;14(8):749-752.
- 11. Ruhm CJ. 'Understanding the relationship between macroeconomic conditions and health' in *The Elgar Companion to Health Economics*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing; 2012.
- 12. Diez Roux AV. Investigating neighbourhood and area effects on health. *American Journal of Public Health* 2001;91(11):1783-1789.
- 13. Thomson H, Thomas S, Sellstrom E, Petticrew M. The health impacts of housing improvement: a systematic review of intervention studies from 1887 to 2007. *American Journal of Public Health* 2009;99(S3);S681-S692.
- 14. Lim SS, Gaziano TA, Gakidou E, Reddy KS, Farzadfar F, Lozano R, Rodgers A. Prevention of cardiovascular disease in high-risk individuals in low-income and middle-income countries: health effects and costs. *The Lancet*, 2007;370(9604): 2054-2062.
- 15. Hendry LB, Reid M. Social relationships and health: the meaning of social "connectedness" and how it relates to health concerns for rural Scottish adolescents. *Journal of Adolescence* 2000;23(6):705-719.

- 16. Wilson PS. Established risk factors and coronary artery disease: the Framingham Study. *American Journal of Hypertension* 1994;7(7):7S-12S.
- 17. Shelton NJ. Regional risk factors for health inequalities in Scotland and England and the "Scottish effect". *Social Science & Medicine* 2009;69(5):761-767.
- 18. Singh GK, Siahpush M. Widening socioeconomic inequalities in US life expectancy, 1980-2000. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 2006;35(4):969-979.
- 19. Whitehead M, Dahlgren G. Concepts and principles for tackling social inequities in health: Levelling up Part 1. Denmark: World Health Organization, Regional Office for Europe: 2006.
- 20. Scottish Government. Equally Well. Edinburgh: Scottish Government; 2008.
- Neylon A, Canniffe C, Anand S, Kreatsoulas C, Blake GJ, Sugrue D, McGorrian C. A Global Perspective on Psychosocial Risk Factors for Cardiovascular Disease. *Progress in Cardiovascular Diseases* 2013;55(6):574-581.
- Rook GAW. 99th Dahlem conference on infection, inflammation and chronic inflammatory disorders: Darwinian medicine and the 'hygiene' or 'old friends' hypothesis. Clinical & Experimental Immunology 2010;160(1):70-79.
- 23. The World Health Organisation: Trade, foreign policy, diplomacy and health http://www.who.int/trade/glossary/story050/en/ (accessed January 2014)
- 24. Prentice AM. The emerging epidemic of obesity in developing countries. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 2006;35(1):93-99.
- 25. Costello EJ, Egger HL, Copeland W, Erkanli A, Angold A. The developmental epidemiology of anxiety disorders: Phenomenology, prevalence, and comorbidity. In: Silverman WK, Field AP (eds) *Anxiety disorders in children and adolescents: Research, assessment and intervention*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2001.
- 26. Lynch J, Smith GD, Harper S, Bainbridge K. Explaining the social gradient in coronary heart disease: comparing relative and absolute risk approaches. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 2006;60(5):436-441.
- 27. Rogers A, Pilgrim D. *A sociology of mental health and illness*. Chicago: Open University Press; 2010.
- 28. Kurtze N, Eikemo TA, Kamphuis CB. Educational inequalities in general and mental health: differential contribution of physical activity, smoking, alcohol consumption and diet. *European Journal of Public Health* 2013;23(2):223-229.
- 29. Smith GD, Hart C, Watt G, Hole D, Hawthorne V. Individual social class, areabased deprivation, cardiovascular disease risk factors, and mortality: the Renfrew and Paisley Study. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health* 1998;52(6):399-405.

- 30. Marmot M, Wilkinson R. *Social determinants of health*. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2009.
- 31. Rosenthal L, Carroll-Scott A, Earnshaw VA, Santilli A, Ickovics JR. The importance of full-time work for urban adults' mental and physical health. *Social Science & Medicine*. 2012;75(9):1692-1696.
- 32. Strang J, Gossop M, Witton J. Drug use, drug problems and drug addiction: social influences and social responses. In: Morgan C, Bhugra D (eds) *Principles of Social Psychiatry*. Chichester: Wiley; 2010.
- 33. Logue J, Murray HM, Welsh P, Shepherd J, Packard C, Macfarlane P, Sattar N. Obesity is associated with fatal coronary heart disease independently of traditional risk factors and deprivation. *Heart* 2010;97(7):564-568.
- 34. Cross W, Hayter M, Jackson D, Cleary M. Editorial: Meeting the health care needs associated with poverty, homelessness and social exclusion: the need for an interprofessional approach. *Journal of Clinical Nursing* 2012;21(7-8):907-908.
- The Scottish Government. Equally Well Report of the Ministerial Task Force on Health Inequalities. The Scottish Government; 2008. http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/229649/0062206.pdf. (accessed January 2014)
- 36. Walsh D, McCartney G, McCullough S, van der Pol M, Buchanan D, Jones R. Exploring potential reasons for Glasgow's 'excess' mortality: Results of a three-city survey of Glasgow, Liverpool and Manchester. Glasgow: GCPH; 2013.
- 37. Crawford F. Public Health, Housing and Regeneration: what have we learned from history? Glasgow: GCPH; 2008.
- 38. Audit Commission. *Urban regeneration and economic development: the local government dimension*. London: Her Majesty's Stationery Office; 1989.
- 39. Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions. *Transferable Lessons in Regeneration from the Housing Action Trusts*. London: DETR; 2000.
- 40. Imrie R, Raco M. *Urban Renaissance? New Labour, Community and Urban Policy*. Bristol: The Policy Press; 2003.
- 41. Pacione M. *Britain's Cities: Geographies of Division in Urban Britain*. London: Routledge; 1997.
- 42. Winston N. Regeneration for sustainable communities? Barriers to implementing sustainable housing in urban areas. *Sustainable Development* 2010;18(6):319-330.
- 43. Ginsburga N. Putting the social into urban regeneration policy. *Local Economy* 1999;14(1):55-71.
- 44. Page D. Respect and renewal: a study of neighbourhood social regeneration. York: Joseph Rowntree Foundation; 2006.

- 45. Geddes M. Tackling Social Exclusion in the European Union? The Limits to the New Orthodoxy of Local Partnership. *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research* 2000;24(4):782-800.
- 46. Sasaki M, Urban regeneration through cultural creativity and social inclusion: Rethinking creative city theory through a Japanese case study. *Cities* 2010;27(S1):S3-S9.
- 47. Scottish Government, *Early Years Framework*. Edinburgh: Scottish Government; 2009.
- 48. Equally Well. *Equally Well Implementation Plan*. Edinburgh: Scottish Government; 2008. http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/254248/0075274.pdf. (accessed January 2014)
- 49. Scottish Government. Achieving Our Potential: A Framework to tackle poverty and income inequality in Scotland. Edinburgh: Scottish Government; 2008.
- 50. Mustard JF. Experience-based brain development: Scientific underpinnings of the importance of early child development in a global world. *Paediatrics & Child Health* 2006:11(9);571.
- 51. Gluckman PD, Hanson MA, Cooper C, Thornburg KL. Effect of in utero and early-life conditions on adult health and disease. *New England Journal of Medicine* 2008;359(1):61-73.
- 52. Ben-Shlomo Y, Kuh D. A life course approach to chronic disease epidemiology: conceptual models, empirical challenges and interdisciplinary perspectives. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 2002;31(2);285-293.
- 53. Shonkoff JP, Boyce WT, McEwen BS. Neuroscience, molecular biology, and the childhood roots of health disparities. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 2009;301(21):2252-2259.
- 54. Trotter CL, Andrews NJ, Kaczmarski EB, Miller E, Ramsay ME. Effectiveness of meningococcal serogroup C conjugate vaccine 4 years after introduction. *Lancet* 2004;364(9431):365-367.
- 55. Yoshinaga-Itano C. Early intervention after universal neonatal hearing screening: impact on outcomes. *Mental Retardation and Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews* 2003;9(4):252-266.
- 56. Hutchings J, Bywater T, Daley D, Gardner F, Whitaker C, Jones K, Edwards RT. Parenting intervention in Sure Start services for children at risk of developing conduct disorder: pragmatic randomised controlled trial. *BMJ* 2007;334(7595):678.
- 57. Ramey CT, Ramey SL. Early intervention and early experience. *American Psychologist* 1998;53(2):109.
- 58. Farrington DP, Welsh B. Saving children from a life of crime: Early risk factors and effective interventions. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2007.

- 59. Kuh D, Shlomo YB. A life course approach to chronic disease epidemiology (vol. 2). Oxford: Oxford University Press: 2004.
- 60. Enoch MA, Steer CD, Newman TK, Gibson N, Goldman D. Early life stress, MAOA, and gene-environment interactions predict behavioral disinhibition in children. *Genes, Brain and Behavior* 2010;9(1):65-74.
- 61. Lobel M, Cannella DL, Graham JE, DeVincent C, Schneider J, Meyer BA. Pregnancy-specific stress, prenatal health behaviors, and birth outcomes. *Health Psychology* 2008;27(5):604.
- 62. Brooks-Gunn J, Duncan, GJ. The effects of poverty on children. *Children and Poverty* 1997;7(2):55-71.
- 63. Repetti RL, Taylor SE, Seeman TE. Risky families: family social environments and the mental and physical health of offspring. *Psychological Bulletin* 2002;128(2):330-366.
- 64. West P. Health inequalities in the early years: is there equalisation in youth? *Social Science & Medicine* 1997;44(6):833-858.
- Jousilahti P, Vartiainen E, Tuomilehto J, Puska P. Sex, age, cardiovascular risk factors, and coronary heart disease: a prospective follow-up study of 14 786 middle-aged men and women in Finland. *Circulation* 1999;99(9):1165-1172.
- 66. Sellar S, Parker S, Hattam R, Comber B, Tranter D, Bills D. *Interventions* early in school as a means to improve higher education outcomes for disadvantaged (particularly low SES) students: A design and evaluation matrix for university outreach in schools. Canberra: Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations; 2010.
- 67. Camilli G, Vargas S, Ryan S, Barnett W. Meta-analysis of the effects of early education interventions on cognitive and social development. *The Teachers College Record* 2010;112(3).
- 68. Schweinhart, L. The High/Scope Approach: Evidence that Participatory Learning in Early Childhood Contributes to Human Development. In: *The crisis in youth mental health: Critical issues and effective programs, Vol. 4: Early intervention programs and policies. Child psychology and mental health.* Westport, CT: Praeger Publishers/Greenwood Publishing Group; 2006.
- 69. Schweinhart L, Weikart D. High/Scope Perry Preschool Program effects at age twenty-seven. In: *Social programs that work*. New York; Russell Sage Foundation; 1998.
- 70. Belfield C, Nores M, Barnett S, Schweinhart L. The High/Scope Perry Preschool Program Cost-Benefit Analysis Using Data from the Age-40 Follow-up. *Journal of Human Resources* 2006;41(1):162-190.
- 71. Belfiore E. Art as a means of alleviating social exclusion: does it really work? A critique of instrumental cultural policies and social impact studies in the UK. *International Journal of Cultural Policy* 2002;8(1):91-106.

- 72. Newman T, Curtis K, Stephens J. Do community-based arts projects result in social gains? A review of the literature. *Community Development Journal* 2003;38(4):310-322.
- 73. Evans G. Measure for measure: evaluating the evidence of culture's contribution to regeneration. *Urban Studies* 2005;42(5-6):959-983.
- 74. Guetzkow J. Working Paper Series 20: How the arts impact communities. Princeton University Centre for Arts and Cultural Policy Studies; 2002.
- 75. Robinson J. Deeper than reason: Emotion and its role in literature, music, and art. Oxford: Clarendon Press; 2005.
- 76. Grodach C, Seman M. The cultural economy in recession: Examining the US experience. *Cities* 2012;33:15-28.
- 77. Potash J, Ho R, Chick J, Au Yeung F. Viewing and engaging in an art therapy exhibit by people living with mental illness: implications for empathy and social change. *Public Health* 2012;127(8):735-744.
- 78. Arts and smarts. Greater Good, the Science of a Meaningful Life. http://greatergood.berkeley.edu/article/item/arts_smarts. (accessed June 2014)
- 79. Matarasso F. *The social impact of the arts working paper 1: Defining Values: Evaluating arts programmes.* Comedia: Stroud; 1996.
- 80. Matarasso F. *Use or Ornament? The social impact of participation in the arts*, Comedia: Stroud; 1997.
- 81. Moriarty G. The social impact of the arts working paper 7: Taliruni's Travellers: An arts worker's view of evaluation. Comedia: Stroud; 1997.
- 82. McCall V, Playford C. Culture and the Scottish household survey. *Cultural Trends* 2012;21(2):149-172.
- 83. McCartney G, Thomas S, Thomson H, Scott J, Hamilton V, Hanlon P, Bond L. The health and socioeconomic impacts of major multi-sport events: systematic review (1978-2008). *BMJ* 2010;340:c2369.
- 84. Leadbetter C, O'Connor N. Healthy Attendance? The Impact of Cultural Engagement and Sports Participation on Health and Satisfaction with Life in Scotland. Edinburgh: Scottish Government; 2013.
- 85. Konlaan B, Bygren L, Johansson S. Visiting the cinema, concerts, museums or art exhibitions as determinant of survival: a Swedish fourteen-year cohort follow-up. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health* 2000;28(3):174-178.
- 86. Hyyppä M, Mäki J, Impivaara O, Aromaa A. Leisure participation predicts survival: A population-based study in Finland. *Health Promotion International* 2006;21(1):5-12.

- 87. Bygren L, Johansson S, Konlaan B, Grjibovski A, Wilkinson A, Sjöström M. Attending cultural events and cancer mortality: a Swedish cohort study. *Arts & Health* 2009;1(1):64-73.
- 88. Holland P. Statistics and causal inference. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 1986;81(396):945-960.
- 89. Angus J. An Enquiry concerning possible methods for evaluation Arts for Health Projects. Bath: Community Health; 1999.
- 90. Gallo LC, Matthews KA. Understanding the association between socioeconomic status and physical health: do negative emotions play a role? *Psychological Bulletin* 2003;129(1):10-51.
- 91. Davydov D, Stewart R, Ritchie K, Chaudieu I. Resilience and mental health. *Clinical Psychology Review* 2010;30(5):479-495.
- 92. Uphoff E, Pickett K, Cabieses B, Small N, Wright J. A systematic review of the relationships between social capital and socioeconomic inequalities in health: a contribution to understanding the psychosocial pathway of health inequalities. *International Journal for Equity in Health* 2013;12:54.
- 93. Chabris C, Steele K, Dalla Bella S, Peretz I, Dunlop T, Dawe L, Humphrey G, Shannon R, Kirby J, Olmstead C, Rauscher F. Prelude or requiem for the "Mozart Effect"? *Nature* 1999;400(6747):827-828.
- 94. Hetland L. Listening to Music Enhances Spatial-Temporal Reasoning: Evidence of the 'Mozart Effect'. *Journal of Aesthetic Education* 2000;34:105-148.
- 95. Fiske E. Champions of change: the impact of the arts on learning. Washington, DC: Arts Education Partnership (President's Committee on the Arts and the Humanities); 1999.
- 96. Remer J. Changing schools through the arts: how to build on the power of an idea. New York: ACA Books; 1990.
- 97. Adams S. Educational attainment and health: Evidence from a sample of older adults. *Education Economics* 2002;10(1):97-109.
- 98. Lynch J, Smith G, Kaplan G, House J. Income inequality and mortality: importance to health of individual income, psychosocial environment, or material conditions. *BMJ* 2000;320(7243):1200.
- 99. Stansfeld S, Candy B. Psychosocial work environment and mental health-a meta-analytic review. *Scandinavian Journal of Work, Environment & Health* 2006;32(6):443-462.
- 100. Neville H, Andersson A, Bagdade O, Currin J, Klein S, Lauinger B, Sundborg S. 'Effects of Music Training on Brain and Cognitive Development in Under-Privileged 3-to 5-Year-Olds-Preliminary Results' in *Learning, arts, and the brain: The Dana Consortium Report on Arts and Cognition*. New York: Dana Press; 2008.

- Stevens C, Lauinger B, Neville H. Differences in the neural mechanisms of selective attention in children from different socioeconomic backgrounds: an event-related brain potential study. *Developmental Science* 2009; 12(4):634-646.
- 102. Davidson M, Amso D, Anderson L, Diamond A. Development of cognitive control and executive functions from 4 to 13 years: Evidence from manipulations of memory, inhibition, and task switching. *Neuropsychologia* 2006;44(11):2037-2078.
- 103. Wandell B, Dougherty R, Ben-Shachar M, Deutsch G, Tsang J. Training in the arts, reading, and brain imaging. *Learning, arts, and the brain: The Dana Consortium Report on Arts and Cognition*. New York: Dana Press; 2008.
- 104. Houdé O, Zago L, Mellet E, Moutier S, Pineau A, Mazoyer B, Tzourio-Mazoyer N. Shifting from the perceptual brain to the logical brain: The neural impact of cognitive inhibition training. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience* 2000;12(5):721-728.
- 105. Gazzaniga M. Special Project: The Dana Arts and Cognition Consortium. New York: Dana Foundation 2007.
- 106. Costello D. The Economic and Social Impact of the Arts on Urban and Community Development. In: *Dissertation Abstracts International, A: The Humanities and Social Sciences*. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh; 1998.
- 107. Goss K. Better together: the report of the Saguaro Seminar on Civic Engagement in America. Cambridge: Saguaro Seminar Civic Engagement in America John F. Kennedy School of Government Harvard University; 2000. http://www.bettertogether.org/bt%5Freport.pdf. (accessed January 2014)
- 108. Walesh K, Henton, D. *The Creative Community--Leveraging Creativity and Cultural Participation for Silicon Valley's Economic and Civic Future.* San Jose: Collaborative Economics; 2001.
- 109. Dolan T. Community Arts: Helping to Build Communities? Taken from a Southern Ireland perspective. London: City University; 1995.
- 110. South J. Community arts for health: an evaluation of a district programme. *Health Education* 2006;106(2):155-168.
- 111. Azmier J. Culture and Economic Competitveness: An Emerging Role for the Arts in Canada. Calgary: Canada West Foundation; 2002.
- 112. Ball S, Keating C. 'Researching for Arts and Health's Sake' in 2nd International Conference on Cultural Policy Research. Wellington: International Journal of Cultural Policy; 2002.
- 113. DiMaggio P. Cultural Capital and School Success: The Impact of Status Culture Participation on the Grades of U.S. High School Students. *American Journal of Sociology* 1982;47:189-201.

- 114. Randall P, Dian M, Miller C. *Art works! Prevention programs for youth & communities*. Rockville: National Endowment for the Arts and the Center for Substance Abuse Prevention; 1997.
- 115. Seham J. *The effects on at-risk children of an in-school dance program.* Garden City, NY: Adelphi University; 1997.
- 116. Weitz J. Coming up taller: arts and humanities programs for children and youth at risk. Washington: President's Committee on the Arts and the Humanities; 1996.
- 117. Winner E, Hetland L. The Arts and Academic Improvement: What the Evidence Shows. *Journal of Aesthetic Education* 2000;SI34.
- 118. Rolph S. *Impact of the Arts: A study of the social and economic impacts of the arts in Essex in 1999/2000.* Chelmsford: Essex County Council; 2001.
- 119. Stern M. *Is All the World Philadelphia? A multi-city study of arts and cultural organizations, diversity, and urban revitalization.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania School of Social Work; 1999.
- 120. Williams D. Creating social capital: a study of the long-term benefits from community based arts funding. Adelaide: Community Arts Network of South Australia: 1995.
- 121. Sridharan S, Campbell B, Zinzow H. Developing a stakeholder-driven timeline of change for evaluations of social programs. *American Journal of Evaluation* 2006;27(2):148-162.
- 122. Pawson R. *Evidence-based policy: A realist perspective*. London: Sage Publications; 2006.
- 123. Mark M, Henry G. The mechanisms and outcomes of evaluation influence. *Evaluation* 2004;10(1):35-57.
- 124. Massoud M, Nielsen G, Nolan K, Schall M, Sevin C. A framework for spread: From local improvements to system-wide change. IHI Innovation Series white paper. Cambridge: Institute for Healthcare Improvement; 2006.
- 125. Mayne J. Contribution analysis: Addressing cause and effect. In: *Evaluating the complex*. New Brunswick: Transaction Publishers; 2010.
- 126. Pawson R, Sridharan S. Theory-driven evaluation of public health programmes. *Evidence-based public health: Effectiveness and efficiency.* Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2009.
- 127. Shadish W, Cook T, Campbell D. Experimental and Quasi-Experimental Designs for Generalized Causal Inference. Boston: Houghton-Mifflin; 2002.
- 128. Harrell F. Regression modeling strategies: with applications to linear models, logistic regression, and survival analysis. Nashville: Springer; 2001.

Appendix A. Research questions.

Evaluation aim one: To assess, over the long-term, the outcomes of the Big Noise programmes in Raploch and Govanhill, in terms of social and behavioural development, educational performance and attainment and future impacts on the lives, health and wellbeing of the children and young people participating in the programmes. Additionally the social impacts at the family and community levels will be assessed. The impacts of the programme at a societal level will be assessed through an economic analysis which will consider the costs of the programme and the broader returns on investment.

Methods key: QT = quantitative methods; QL = qualitative methods; MM = mixed methods. **Timescale key:** ST = short term; MT = medium-term; LT = long term.

Individual programme participants

- 1.1 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on the confidence, wellbeing and social development of programme participants? MM, ST, MT
- 1.2 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on programme participants' self-esteem, self worth and future aspirations? QL, ST
- 1.3 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on school discipline, academic attendance, performance and attainment? MM, ST, LT
- 1.4 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on post-schooling destinations? QT, MT
- 1.5 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on language acquisition in children where English is their second language? MM, ST, MT
- 1.6 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on the participants' contact with the justice system, welfare system and with health and social care services? QT, LT
- 1.7 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on the morbidity, mortality and healthy life expectancy of participants? QT, LT

Family of programme participants

- 1.8 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on family social capital including quality of parent/child relations; adults' interest in children and parental discipline and monitoring? QL, ST
- 1.9 Does participation in the Big Noise orchestra have an impact on familial self-esteem, self-worth and aspirations? QL, ST

Community

1.10 Does the delivery of the Big Noise programme enhance community social capital: social support networks; civic engagement; trust and safety; perceived quality of neighbourhood? MM, ST, MT, LT

Societal/regional

- 1.11 What are the 'true' costs of the Big Noise interventions; including capital, staffing, operational and consumables, taking into account in-kind contributions and opportunity costs? QT, ST
- 1.12 What are the costs per unit of benefit and what are the long-term returns on investment in Big Noise programmes? QT, LT

Evaluation aim two: To gain insight into Sistema Scotland's ethos and vision, their approaches to selecting programme sites, adapting programme delivery to local structures and requirements, local partnership working and the characteristics of the staff and implementation which are critical to enhancing inclusion, engagement and retention and achieving positive outcomes for the individual, family and community.

Methods key: QT = quantitative methods; QL = qualitative methods; MM = mixed methods.

Timescale key: ST = short term; MT = medium-term; LT = long term.

Programme delivery

- 2.1 What are the theorised causal pathways linking participation in the Big Noise to impacts on the outcomes of interest? What are the assumptions that underpin these causal pathways? QL, ST
- 2.2 Taking cognisance of the 2011 evaluation, what are the core principles and characteristics of the Big Noise programme delivery? How have these been applied in moving from Raploch to Govanhill? To what degree are these principles and characteristics generalisable, replicable or up-scalable? QL, ST
- 2.3 What are the key challenges in the delivery of the Big Noise programme? And what steps can be taken to overcome these challenges? QL, ST
- 2.4 Which skills, characteristics and values are deemed important when recruiting a Big Noise musician? QL, ST

- 2.5 How does Sistema Scotland approach staff development? QL, ST
- 2.6 How does the Big Noise work with families with multiple issues and children with very challenging behaviour? QL, ST

Organisational characteristics

- 2.7 What are Sistema Scotland's core values? What ethos does the organisation aim to create and in what ways do the values and ethos infuse the delivery of the Big Noise programmes? QL, ST
- 2.8 What are Sistema Scotland's governance arrangements? QL, ST
- 2.9 What is Sistema Scotland's funding strategy and how do they approach sustainability? QL, ST
- 2.10 What is Sistema Scotland's growth strategy and with what criteria does the organisation assess whether a community represents a 'good fit' to become a Big Noise programme site? QL, ST
- 2.11 How does Sistema Scotland ensure and measure the quality of Big Noise programme delivery internally? QL, ST
- 2.12 How does Sistema Scotland view the role of the community within the development, delivery and monitoring of the Big Noise programmes? QL, ST

Engagement and Partnership working

2.13 How does Sistema Scotland go about engaging (and retaining) local and national partners, programme site schools, the wider community, families and child participants? QL, ST

Appendix B. Proposed quantitative, linked, routine data set for long-term tracking of individual programme participants.

Category	Proposed data item	Possible location	Type of data
Demographic	Child participant's name	Local Authority	All eligible children
		(Education)	
Demographic	Child participant's date of	Local Authority	**/**/***
	birth	(Education)	
Demographic	Child participant's	Local Authority	Country of origin
	ethnicity	(Education)	
Demographic	Child participant's gender	Local Authority	M/F
		(Education)	
Demographic	Child participant's	Local Authority	**** ***
	postcode	(Education)	
Demographic	Child participant's SIMD	Local Authority	Postcode info to link – deciles, quintiles and breakdown of
	info	(Education)	aggregated data
Demographic	Learning/disability	Local Authority	Disability, yes/no
		(Education)	
Demographic	Learning/disability	Local Authority	Nature of disability, LA to advise categories
		(Education)	
Demographic	Housing	Local Authority/Social	Housing tenure (to be confirmed)
		Housing Associations	
Programme	Marker of Sistema	Big Noise	Yes/no
	'engager'		
Programme	Classes attending	Big Noise	Categories – instrument, in-school, after-school, holiday
Programme	Hours per week	Big Noise	Average number of hours per week
	attendance (average)		
Programme	Performance	Big Noise	Categories of conduct, concentration, aptitude, attitude etc
Programme	Milestones	Big Noise	Categories – performances, attendance at residential trips etc
Educational	Looked after children	Local Authority	Yes/no
		(Education)	
Educational	Exclusion/behavioural	Local Authority	Yes/no

	issues	(Education)	
Educational	Exclusion/behavioural	Local Authority	Number of exclusions to date
	issues	(Education)	
Educational	Exclusion/behavioural	Local Authority	Marker of aggression, violence, conduct disorders,
	issues	(Education)	disobedience, anxiety, depression
Educational	School attendance	Local Authority (Education)	% attendance
Educational	School attainment	Local Authority (Education)	Standard grades, Highers, testing, Local Authority to confirm categories
Educational	School performance	Local Authority (Education)	General marker of conduct, concentration and attitude
Educational	Post-school destination	Local Authority (Education)	Categories – Employment/Unemployed/Benefits/Further Education
Educational	Language acquisition (ESOL)	Local Authority (Education)	Language acquisition for ESOL child, categories of acquisition
Educational	Social development	Local Authority (Education)	To be confirmed
Health behaviours	Smoking status	NHS Health Board, GP	Yes/no, count of current smokers
Health behaviours	Alcohol/drugs misuse	NHS Health Board, GP	Yes/no, count of alcohol/drug misuse
Health behaviours	Teenage pregnancy	NHS Health Board, GP	Yes/no, count of teenage pregnancy
Health Outcomes	Obesity	NHS, ISD	Child BMI
Health outcomes	Morbidity – chronic disease	NHS, ISD	Yes/no
Health	Morbidity – chronic	NHS, ISD	Disease type
outcomes	disease		
Health	Morbidity – chronic	NHS, ISD	Age of disease onset
outcomes	disease	1,11,10,100	
Health	Mortality	NHS, ISD	Yes – 'dead'/no – 'alive'
outcomes			

Health	Mortality	NHS, ISD	If yes, age of death
outcomes Health outcomes	Mortality	NHS, ISD	If yes, disease type attributed to death
Health services	Contact with GP	NHS Health Board, GP	Count of contact with GP to date
Health services	Contact with GP	NHS Health Board, GP	Category of contact
Health services	Accident & Emergency	NHS Health Board	Count of A&E admission
Social services	Contact with social services	Local Authority	Yes/no marker (child/family 'are known' to Social Services) (to be confirmed)
Social services	Contact with social services	Local Authority	Nature of contact (to be confirmed)
Social services	Contact with social services	Local Authority	Count of contact to date (to be confirmed)
Justice system	Contact with Justice system	Justice System (explore)	Yes/no – general contact (to be confirmed)
Justice system	Contact with Justice system	Justice System (explore)	Yes/no – incarceration (to be confirmed)
Justice system	Contact with Justice system	Justice System (explore)	Incarceration (months to date) (to be confirmed)
Justice system	Contact with Justice system	Justice System (explore)	Nature of criminality (to be confirmed)
Welfare system	Welfare claimant	Department of Work and Pensions	Yes/no – general claimant (to be confirmed)
Welfare system	Welfare claimant	Department of Work and Pensions	Nature of welfare use, duration (to be confirmed)

Appendix C. Economic evaluation of Sistema Scotland.

The economic evaluation of Sistema Scotland would be aimed at (a) estimating the resource implications (expressed as costs) of Sistema as an 'intervention' and (b) linking net resource implications to outcomes achieved in aiding judgement about the overall 'value' of the programme.

Costing Sistema

The costing of Sistema would have two main stages: estimation and costing of the main resource inputs into provision of the programme itself; and estimation and costing of any subsequent resource implications attributed to Sistema.

On the first of these, programme costs would usually be divided into three main categories:

- Capital items, such as space used for tuition, practise and performances, and equipment, such as instruments and other items.
- Staffing costs associated with Sistema, buddies and Council Directorates (e.g. education, social work, community and culture), including important stages such as induction and training.
- Operational and consumable items (e.g. travel costs).

On the face of it, it may seem that many of the above resource items are 'free'. Although this may be true in the financial sense (e.g. due to not being charged for space or voluntary inputs), such resources may still have opportunity costs in the sense of having other uses. Also, in thinking about generalisability, it may not be that all such resources would remain financially-free in all subsequent jurisdictions in which Sistema might be implemented. Therefore, it is important at least to document the amounts of different types of resource required, with monetary estimations merely being a way of representing such resource use in a common unit of account. Judgements about whether the use of any particular resource item does indeed have an opportunity cost can be made subsequently in costing out different scenarios in a sensitivity analysis (e.g. space used in a community hall might be judged to have little or no opportunity cost because the hall would have had no competing use during the times it was used).

On the second issue of resource implications we would aim, from survey data collected within the main study and from the literature, to identify an attributable rate of reduction in costs of things like truancies, school exclusions, employability support and even offending. To inform our activities here, the research team might also be able to come up with a menu of future resource items which they would see as potentially saved by Sistema, and also some areas of service provision which might be increased through engagement with Sistema. If we get as far as being able to cost out such resource implications, we may also have to make some assumptions about degrees to which attribution levels would be sustained over time.

Linking costs to outcomes

From our reading so far, it seems that the study might be able to say something about various outcomes such as confidence, skills, happiness, discipline, school attendance and attainment, aspirations and resilience. If all such outcomes were to point in a positive direction and the work on resource impacts were to show likely overall cost savings, this would present a powerful case for continuation and expansion of Sistema.

If there were net cost increases accompanying positive outcomes, then at least we will know the magnitude of resource increases required to achieve such outcomes. Beyond this, it may also be possible to relate the above listed outcomes to longer-term gains in health and wellbeing, and an attempt could be made to do this in ways informed by the current logic model.

Cam Donaldson, Helen Mason and Marissa Collins Yunus Centre for Social Business & Health Glasgow Caledonian University

Appendix D. Sistema Scotland Evaluation Advisory Group membership.

Angiolina Foster CBE (chair) Healthcare Improvement Scotland

Aileen Campbell Audit Scotland
Antony Clark Audit Scotland
Patricia Watson Education Scotland

Carol Tannahill GCPH
Chris Harkins GCPH
Lisa Garnham GCPH

Cam Donaldson Glasgow Caledonian University
Clementine Hill O'Connor Glasgow Caledonian University
Helen Mason Glasgow Caledonian University
Marissa Collins Glasgow Caledonian University

Michelle McClung Glasgow City Council

Julie Truman NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde

Laura Turney Scottish Government
Nicola Killean Sistema Scotland
David Leng Stirling Council

Helen Sweeting University of Glasgow Louise Marryat University of Glasgow







www.gcph.co.uk